

Working Paper Series

#2010-44

Research Into Use: Investigating the Relationship between Agricultural Research and Innovation

Andy Hall, Jeroen Dijkman and Rasheed Sulaiman V.

July 2010

United Nations University – Maastricht Economic and social Research and training centre on Innovation and Technology Keizer Karelplein 19, 6211 TC Maastricht, The Netherlands

Tel: (31) (43) 388 4400, Fax: (31) (43) 388 4499, email: info@merit.unu.edu, URL: http://www.merit.unu.edu

RESEARCH INTO USE: INVESTIGATING THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AGRICULTURAL RESEARCH AND INNOVATION

Andy Hall¹, Jeroen Dijkman² and Rasheed Sulaiman V.³ Central Research Team, Research Into Use (RIU)

Abstract

This paper sets out an analytical framework for doing research on the question of how to use agricultural research for innovation and impact. Its focus is the Research Into Use programme sponsored by the UK's Department for International Development (DFID). This is one example of a new type of international development programme that seeks to find better ways of using research for developmental purposes. The main analytical approach draws on contemporary innovation perspectives and focuses on understanding the ways in which the process of research is used, rather than only on how research products are transferred and adopted. It argues that there is a diversity of ways of organising innovation appropriate to different market, social, technological, institutional and policy niches. The framework developed in the paper is used to frame questions that will help RIU in its quest to provide practical policy with selection guidance in choosing the right sort of innovation support strategies for particular requirements of different niches at different points in the innovation trajectory.

Key words: Agricultural Research, Agricultural Innovation, Innovation Systems, Innovation Narratives, Public Policy, Private Investment

JEL Codes: N5, O13, O19, O22, O31, Q01, Q13, Q16, Q18,

UNU-MERIT Working Papers

ISSN 1871-9872

Maastricht Economic and social Research and training centre on Innovation and Technology, UNU-MERIT

UNU-MERIT Working Papers intend to disseminate preliminary results of research carried out at the Centre to stimulate discussion on the issues raised.

¹ Head of the Research Into Use (RIU) Central Research Team (CRT), andy.hall@innovationstudies.org

² Head of Africa Research, Central Research Team (CRT), RIU, jeroen.dijkman@innovationstudies.org

³ Head of Asia Research, Central Research Team (CRT), RIU, rasheed@innovationstudies.org

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This document is an output from the Research Into Use Programme (RIU) funded by the UK's Department for International Development (DFID) for the benefit of developing countries. The views expressed are not necessarily those of DFID.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF ACRONYMS
1. INTRODUCTION
2. WHY RESEARCH INTO USE
3. EXPLANATIONS OF RESEARCH WITHOUT INNOVATION11
4. RECONCEPTUALISING THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AGRICULTURAL RESEARCH AND INNOVATION
Box 1: Insights from the Systems of Innovation Perspective
5. REORGANISING THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AGRICULTURAL RESEARCH AND INNOVATION
6. A TYPOLOGY OF WAYS OF ORGANISING AGRICULTURAL RESEARCH FOR INNOVATION: INNOVATION NARRATIVES
7. KEY QUESTIONS FOR PUBLIC POLICY AND PRIVATE INVESTMENT 29
8. RESEARCH DESIGN AND QUESTIONS
TABLE 1: MATRIX OF COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS OF INNOVATION NARRATIVES INDIFFERENT CATEGORIES OF RIU EXPERIMENTS.32FIGURE 3: CASCADING COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS RESEARCH DESIGN33TABLE 2: RESEARCH DESIGN: NICHES AND APPROACHES.35
9. CONCLUSION
REFERENCES

LIST OF ACRONYMS

AKIS	-	Agricultural Knowledge and Information System
CIP	-	Centro Internacional de la Papa (International Potato Centre)
COS	-	Convergence of Science programme
CRT	-	Central Research Team
DFID	-	The UK's Department for International Development
FARA	-	Forum for Agricultural Research for Africa
FIPS-Africa	-	Farm Input Promotions Africa
IFPRI	-	International Food Policy Research Institute
ILRI	-	International Livestock Research Institute
IPM	-	Integrated Pest Management
ISNAR	-	International Service for National Agricultural Research (now retitled the Knowledge, Capacity and Innovation Division)
NARS	-	National Agricultural Research Systems
NERICA	-	New Rice for Africa
NGO	-	Non-Governmental Organisation
Prolinnova	-	Promoting Local Innovation
R&D	-	Research and Development
RIU	-	Research Into Use
RNRRS	-	Renewable Natural Resources Research Strategy
SNM	-	Strategic Niche Management
SRI	-	Systems of Rice Intensification
UK	-	United Kingdom

1. INTRODUCTION

An emerging phenomenon in the international agricultural development community is the idea of *research into use* initiatives. While contours of this idea are still fluid, the factors that have led to its emergence are quite clear. Over the years international agencies, development banks and national governments in developing countries have invested heavily in agricultural research as a way of spurring innovation for social and economic change. Yet, the translation of research into innovation and impact has been patchy, at best.

In the past the response to this problem was to try and improve the efficiency of mechanisms to transfer technologies and other research products to end users. There is, however, wide acceptance that under many circumstances the idea of simply transferring ideas from research to practice does not reflect the way in which innovation actually takes place. The increasing popularity in the international agricultural development community of the heuristic of an innovation system is helping rethink research as part of the wider, complex and dynamic process of innovation (see World Bank, 2006). This, in turn with pressure from the financial backers of research for evidence of impact, is encouraging experimentation with different ways of using research as part of the development process.

The result is the emergence of a new category of innovation-centric agricultural research and development programmes that are piloting research into use-type of ideas. Examples include: the Sub-Saharan Africa challenge programme of the Forum for Agricultural Research for (FARA) which uses the nomenclature of integrated agricultural research for Africa development (see http://www.fara-africa.org/networking-support-projects/ssa-cp/); the Fodder Innovation Project of the International Livestock Research Institute and its partners, which takes as a starting point the ideas that livestock development is hampered not by scarcity technological per se but by innovation capacity scarcity (see www.fodderinnovation.org); the Convergence of Science programme of Wageningen University, which experiments with embedding research in wider processes of social and institutional change (see www.cos-sis.org); and the Papa Andina programme of the International Potato Centre (CIP), which has championed a participatory market analysis tool to stimulate innovation in value chains (see www.papandina.org).

Despite the emergence of these type of projects (and there are many others past and present), it is not yet clear how agricultural research should be mapped onto development activities for impact. This is made all the less clear because many of the pilot programmes experimenting in this area end up (unintentionally) becoming advocates for their own approach rather than providing lessons on the wider suite of approaches that might lead to innovation under different circumstances (Hall, 2009). Indeed, what public policy in this area needs is not another new approach, but some practical guidance on which ways of using research for innovation should be supported and under which circumstances.

The focus of this paper is an international development programme that specifically aims to provide these sorts of practical insights. The programme is the Research into Use (RIU) programme (see <u>www.researchintouse.com</u>) sponsored by Department for International Development (DFID) of the UK. The RIU programme has its origins in earlier investments by DFID in agricultural research that supported high quality research, but which were perceived to have unexploited impact potential. RIU was established with the twin purposes of (i) experimenting with ways of achieving impact from previous research at significant scale and (ii) undertaking research into how that process operates.

Part of what is interesting about the programme is that while it started life conceived as a technology transfer programme, it has evolved — through trial, error and review — into something conceptually more in tune with contemporary ideas about innovation (see Hall et al, 2010). It is also noteworthy that RIU represents a new type of programme that hybridises direct and large-scale developmental objects with explicit programme-learning objectives that are formalised through systematic research. This is likely to be an increasingly common mode of operation in future programmes aimed at strengthening innovation. Therefore, the formative experience of RIU has much to offer to others.

The purpose of this paper is to first locate the research of RIU within debates about agricultural research and innovation and to suggest an analytical framework to investigate RIU's central question of how to put research into use. In developing this framework the paper first reviews the way the relationship between agricultural research and innovation has been reconceptualised in recent years and draws six analytical principles from this. It then reviews debates about how to reorganise the relationship between research and innovation. This is used to develop six innovation typologies (described as innovation narratives) to help

identify which approaches are being used under which circumstances. The final sections of the paper outline a comparative research design for exploring the main question of which modes of innovation work best under which circumstances. The guiding analytical principles are then used to frame questions for cases studies that will be the source of evidence for comparative analysis.

Since this task of developing a framework for RIU's research takes place towards the end of the programme's 5-year life cycle the paper ends with a short history of RIU's emergence and evolution and some pointers towards the sorts of lessons that can be expected from it.

2. WHY RESEARCH INTO USE?

Agricultural and natural resources research has been a central tool in international development efforts for the last 50 years. Its achievements include: improving crop and livestock productivity, tackling plant and animal diseases, combating storage pests, improving food safety, and improved and sustainable management of natural resources. Evidence for the social returns to agricultural research and innovation can be traced back to Griliches' pioneering 1958 study of hybrid maize adaption. The work of Alston et al (1998) provides evidence for the consistently high (albeit variable) rates of return to public international agricultural research. While assessing the worth of research in this way has been widely criticised (see Horton and Mackay, 2003), public agricultural research rightly remains an important policy tool. Indeed, after falling out of favour for some time, agricultural research has now regained popularity in the international donor community, with substantial increases in funding to research from the World Bank, some bilateral donors (including DFID), and through the emergence of new donors, most notably the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation.

Yet, despite its many successes, evaluations of agricultural research programmes have consistently pointed to the disappointing rate of adoption of research products and their relatively modest impact (RNRRS Review, 2005). It is not that agricultural research has failed, but rather that it does not seem to have delivered its full transformative potential. Studies of agricultural innovation point to the fact that research has rarely been a driver of agricultural innovation. Instead, innovation has been driven by entrepreneurs pursuing market opportunities (World Bank, 2006). The International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI) recently reviewed the circumstances under which agricultural research has had developmental impact (Spielman and Pandya-Lorch, 2009). It makes the case for the importance of agricultural research, but, importantly, also points to the fact that the story of research and innovation is much more nuanced and that, in fact, research works best when it is complemented by infrastructure development, institutional development, partnerships and policy support. In the same vein there is a longstanding critique of the separation of research from mainstream development assistance activities (Singer et al, 1970; Clark et al, 2003; Hall and Dijkman, 2009).

At the risk of oversimplification, the verdict seems to be that research is necessary but not sufficient: Excellent quality research, but disappointing innovation. In other words, research has been highly successful in generating ideas, developing technologies and expanding the understanding of agriculture-related phenomena and problem areas. However, the track record of using this information for social and economic development — innovation — has proven to be much less straightforward.

3. EXPLANATIONS OF RESEARCH WITHOUT INNOVATION

The paradox of research excellence without innovation is, of course, not a new criticism of agricultural research. These criticisms fall into two categories:

(i) *Inappropriate Technologies:* The first category argues that research products — and these may be hard technologies, policy recommendations or new development methodologies — are inappropriate or harmful to the needs of poor farm households. Remedies have focused on fine-tuning the technology design to better suit the resource endowments of farm households. The intermediate technology approaches, for example, gave emphasis to scale of production and potential for self-employment. Alternatively some have advocated for the rejection of certain classes of technology that are perceived to be damaging; for example, the high-yielding, but fertiliser and water-intensive cereals developed for Asia in the 1970s; and biotechnology, particularly genetic modification techniques that have emerged since the 1990s.

(ii) *Inappropriate Processes of Innovation*. The second category of criticisms argues that it is not the research products or technologies, *per se*, that are the problem, but the process by which these products are developed and put into use. This criticism draws inspiration from three empirical and theoretical observations:

- The first is the observation that successful technical and other types of innovation involve a high degree of user input into design of the technologies and this means that innovation involves the blending of tacit and codified knowledge from different sources. This, therefore, argues against isolated centres of research excellence and makes the case for research to be more embedded in productive activities.
- The second observation is that knowledge only has meaning in the context in which it is used; the implication being that knowledge and innovations cannot simply be transferred to different locations. By the same argument, innovation arrangements and capacities are highly context-specific and take place in a specific historical, political and institutional setting. Therefore, they are not amenable to generalisation and universal application.
- The third observation is that of the political economy of knowledge and knowledgerelated processes, which skews innovation trajectories in certain directions. This

implies that specific arrangements and incentives are required to specifically target public and social goals such as poverty reduction or sustainability.

4. RECONCEPTUALISING THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AGRICULTURAL RESEARCH AND INNOVATION

It is the second set of criticisms (see previous section) about the nature of the innovation process that has come to dominate debates about ways in which research can contribute to agricultural innovation and impact. For instance, research planning has progressively tackled this by expanding its view of what constitutes research capacity. In the 1980s the concept of the "National Agricultural Research System" or NARS⁴ was developed to guide these investments. Development activities based on the NARS concept have tended to focus on strengthening research capacity, research management and research policy at the national level. In the 1990s the Agricultural Knowledge and Information System⁵ (AKIS) gained importance. The AKIS concept recognises the point that besides research there are other ways to generate or get access to knowledge. It emphasises the links between research, education and extension and identifies farmer demand for new technologies (World Bank, 2006).

Although the work of Biggs, Chambers, Röling and others opened the way for rethinking the role of research as part of a wider process of innovation, it has been the idea of an innovation system that has triggered recent retrospection within the international agricultural development community. While not without its shortcomings (Spielman, 2005), as an analytical tool innovation systems has proved to be critical in explaining why research does not necessarily lead to innovation and impact.

The origins of the innovation systems concept are neither in a developing country setting nor in the agricultural sector. Instead the idea emerged in developed economies in the 1980s, where the increasingly knowledge-intensive nature of production meant that conventional economic models that viewed innovation as a linear process driven by the supply of R&D had limited explanatory power and little to offer in terms of guidance for policy-making. This provided the space for the emergence of alternative conceptualisations of the innovation process. Notable were perspectives that understood innovation in more systemic, interactive,

⁴ The NARS comprises all a country's entities responsible for organising, coordinating or executing research that contributes explicitly to the development of its agriculture and the maintenance of its natural resource base (ISNAR, 1992).

⁵ The Agricultural Knowledge and Information System links people and institutions to promote mutual learning and generate, share and utilise agriculture-related technology, knowledge and information. Such a system integrates farmers, agricultural educators, researchers and extensionists to harness knowledge and information from various sources for improved livelihoods. Farmers are at the heart of this knowledge triangle (World Bank, 2006)

institutional and evolutionary terms. Grounded in an evolutionary economics tradition (Nelson and Winter, 1982), Freeman (1989) and later Lundvall (1991) noticed that the more successful economies had what they described as an effective "National System of Innovation". These systems comprised a combination of linkages or networks and institutional settings that fostered a dynamic process of interaction and learning among scientific and entrepreneurial actors in the public and private sectors in response to evolving economic and technical conditions. The continuous process of innovation that this led to was seen as central to the economic success of countries like Japan in the 1980s.

This idea has been adapted as an analytical tool for developing country research and innovation planning ideas (see, for example, Hall et al, 1998; 2001; World Bank, 2006; Hall, 2006, Spielman, 2008) An innovation system can be defined as networks of organisations or actors — together with the institutions and policies that affect their innovative behaviour and performance — that bring new products, new processes and new forms of organisation into economic use. As an evolutionary model, the focus is on interaction between actors and their embeddedness in an institutional and policy context that influences their innovative behaviour and performance (World Bank, 2006). The main insights from the systems of innovation perspective are summarised in Box 1 below.

Box 1. Insights from the Systems of Innovation Perspective

- 1. Innovation is a process of using existing and new information/ technology to do something differently/ better/ more efficiently.
- 2. The motivation to innovate is often the identification of a market/ income opportunity or the need to cope with a new problem (e.g., a new pest problem, a policy change). New technology can often stimulate innovation as it presents opportunities for doing things differently, often in ways not necessarily foreseen by the technology developer.
- Research is an important source of knowledge/ information/ technology, but its real value only emerges when this knowledge is combined with ideas and practices that come from entrepreneurial and social activity. Embedding of research is thus critical. This is when innovation takes place.
- 4. As a consequence of point 3 partnership, links and networks become key ingredients in the innovation process as these provide the route for bringing together different ideas and information and using them creatively for innovation.
- 5. Innovation is process of constant learning and adaptation. Configurations of actors involved changes, depending on the nature of the task at hand. Ways of working are gradually improved. This learning can and often needs to take place at local, institutional and policy levels. This, in turn, implies that technological learning and adaptation are interconnected.
- 6. While technological artefacts (widgets/ hardware/ reports) can have transformative effects (impacts), much more powerful is the capacity that enables innovation. This has four elements:
 - The expertise of individuals and organisations, which accumulates over time through

both training and experience

- The routines and ways of doing things, which similarly develop over time through training and trial and error
- The links, communication channels, and networks that allow individuals and organisations to access a wide array of ideas and expertise for innovation
- The nature of the policy environment and the way its shapes the first three elements of capacity
- 7. The direction in which innovation proceeds is often highly dependent on starting conditions as well as historical and political settings. These provide a context in which capacities are to be built (for example, public-private sector collaboration is difficult in India, but accepted in China; producer-funded research arrangements work in Latin America, but not in Sub-Saharan Africa).
- 8. Unusual and unexpected outcomes often prove to be the most significant and even warrant follow-up and support by projects and policy.
- 9. In general, innovation proceeds in an unpredictable, non-linear way because it is a response to the unpredictability of markets, climate, pest outbreaks, financial systems and political dynamics. Opportunities and threats arise unexpectedly and being able to reorient quickly to meet these is key to innovation capacity.

The 'systems of innovation' perspective is based on a very large number of empirical observations of innovation in developed and developing countries and in different sectors, including agriculture. Through these studies a picture of innovation emerges not as a research-centric activity located in scientific organisations, but as an activity distributed through the economy and involving dense networks of interacting players. Examples of empirical observations of innovation in the agriculture sector that have been used to develop this perspective include: Dalohoun el al (2009) described self-organising networks of millers and politicians popularising the use of NERICA rice in West Africa; Biggs and Smith (1998) described the handmade paper industry in Nepal; Clark et al (2003) described a project-based coalition engaged in packaging innovation; Hall et al (2002) described partnerships around mango export in India and micro-irrigation diffusion in Bangladesh (2007); the World Bank (2006) made a comparative analysis of dynamic agricultural sectors in Asia, Africa and Latin America.

The role of research varies in all the above cases. Sometimes it is prominent; sometimes it has been important in the past but is no longer needed. And, in other cases, research is emerging as a key need for dealing with bottlenecks. The great value of the innovation systems idea is that it allows the role and organisation of research to be understood as part of this wider canvas of actors, processes, institutions and policies that are now understood to be involved in innovation.

The attraction of the innovation system idea emerges, however, not only from the holistic and conceptually-convincing explanation of knowledge production and use. It is also because the actors and processes that the concept places emphasis on are becoming increasingly important in the agricultural development landscape. Agricultural development is no longer a production-led process of sciences and farmers developing and adopting new technologies. Contemporary agriculture is not only concerned with staple food production, but also with diversification into new crops, products and markets and value addition to better service those markets. These changes are led by rapid urbanisation and the increasing integration of many developing county agricultural sectors with the global market. Also, social responsibility and environmental sustainability are no longer peripheral issues but are primary concerns of both market and social entrepreneurs in civil society, and this brings in new actors and modes of innovation (Hall, 2010). These perspectives not only underlined the appropriateness of innovation systems ideas to contemporary agricultural development patterns, but once again drew attention to the location of research within a much wider and dynamic system of change.

Another dimension of this perspective emerges from a comparative analysis of the innovating agriculture sub-sector (World Bank, 2006). Challenged with the need to try and guide interventions to support the innovation process the study observed that trajectories of innovation get stuck. This is despite the fact that innovation is usually (initially at least) self-organising through the action of entrepreneurs, opportunity-driven and rarely research-driven (see Figure 1 on the next page). This so-called stagnation phase may take place because networks for accessing knowledge are insufficient. Policy or regulatory issues may be acting as barriers to further innovation. Technology and research may also be barriers; for example, in responding to a crop or animal disease outbreak. This view of innovation as a trajectory unfolding through time helps identify the role and location of research within a dynamic process.





socially equitable and environmentally sustainable ways

Another useful way of understanding innovation as a dynamic trajectory is the idea of Strategic Niche Management (SNM) (Caniëls et al, 2006; Kemp et al, 1998;). The idea has been developed in relation to the broad socio-technical transition associated with the introduction and diffusion of new sustainable technologies through protected societal experiments in fields such as wind energy, biogas, public transport systems, electric vehicle transport solutions and eco-friendly food production. Agricultural and rural innovation scholars such as Leeuwis have also been using such ideas.

Like the innovation systems idea, this perspective recognises that innovation requires a combination of technical and institutional adaptation. SNM conceptualises this as a socio-technical regime; that is to say a particularly technology or cluster of technologies embedded in organisational, institutional and policy arrangements that allow that technology to be used. The classic example is energy technology in cars. The current techno-institutional regime supports oil-based combustion engine powered cars through a fuel supply infrastructure, pricing and taxation policies as well as an associated research, engineering and innovation capacity tailored to fossil fuel-based energy. The introduction of alternative energy systems, therefore, not only requires technological innovation such as hydrogen-based fuel cell technology (which has already been invented), but also requires a whole set of related changes to usher in a new techno-institutional regime based around this technology (see Mytelka, 2003).

SNM argues that the way innovation takes place is that experimentation takes place in protected niches managed by researchers, civil society organisations or the private sector. This provides a space for technical and institutional testing, refinement and learning. But these innovations do not have wide-scale impacts until they can exert sufficient influence so that the old regime is overthrown and replaced by a new regime that supports the innovation in the niche. Figure 2 (see next page) illustrates this process.

Figure 2:



The parallels with the agricultural sector are easy to spot. Bio-pesticides is one such example where the technological innovation can only have wide-scale impact if is supported with a new techno-institutional regime that includes new modes of regulatory approval and new production and supply chains. Participatory plant breeding is another example where regime changes are needed in terms of seed release and certification policies as well as professional norms among plant breeders. Dorman et al (2007) document the way in which introducing soil fertility technology to support cocoa production in Ghana was dependent on regime changes in terms of both land tenure arrangements and norms and standards in cocoa market chains.

The protected innovation niches that SNM conceptualises are very similar to pilot projects associated with agricultural research and rural development. Similarly, the innovation niche is similar to a range of early stage entrepreneurial activity. What this conceptualisation brings to the understanding of the relationship between research and innovation is the critical importance of regime changes, not only as a way of putting research into use, but also as a way of having impact at scale. Put another way, the reasons why research is not having impact is that even if it is used in experimental niches, unless additional efforts are made to change the wider regime little wide-scale impact is likely to occur. This sheds much light on

the poor performance of agricultural research to date. It also provides two important insights for those wanting to make more out of research.

Firstly, investments and partnerships are required to couple technological innovation with institutional change. This almost certainly implies a specific set of intermediation activities aimed at advocating and negotiating institutional and policy changes. This is a role that increasingly falls under the term 'innovation brokering' (Klerkx et al, 2009).

Secondly, if you are interested in tracking the socio-economic impact of research and innovation, changes in the techno-institutional regime are a starting point. It makes no sense to look for direct impact from activities in the innovation niche as the purpose of this domain is technical and institutional learning. Activities here may or may not have direct social and economic impact, partially at least because failure here is a form of learning. But even if impacts are detected in this domain they cannot be extrapolated to predict long-term impact on society unless changes in the techno-institutional regime are also detected. So while it is valid to track the socio-economic impact of changes in techno-institutional regimes, it makes little sense to do so before this takes place. A useful approach is to track the likelihood that regime change is underway using indicators of institutional change. To make the same point differently it is useful to track the extent to which activities and interventions with potential for social gain are disrupting dominant techno-institutional regimes

Guiding Analytical Principles from the Reconceptulisation of the Relationship between Research and Innovation

The above discussion of the main trends in the reconceptualisation of the relationship between agricultural research and innovation points to 6 guiding analytical principles:

1) **Embedding:** The first principle concerns the recognition that putting research into use is not simply an idea of how to transfer research products into use, but is actually about how to use the research process (including its expertise, products, modes of discovery, accumulated knowledge). This is an important principle because it shifts the analysis from a narrow focus on technology diffusion, to a broad focus on understanding the location of the research process as part of a wider process of innovation. As we have already discussed before, this

embeddedness perspective point to the need to investigate actors, roles, institutional settings and the enabling environment.

- 2) Context: The second and related principle is that the way of embedding research in the innovation process is dependent on the context in which all this is taking place. This context might be the physical location and the sorts of organisations that operate in this location. It might be the nature of the opportunity or challenge being addressed. It might be the technology involved; and it might be the political and cultural setting and history of a particularly country. Analytically this means that it is important to explore the research into use question in a comparative way, as this helps account for the specific or individual cases and identify generalisable patterns and principles. The other analytical perspective that comes from this is that it is useful to recognise the sorts of social and market niches in which research into use for innovation in starting to take place. This allows for the investigation of the relationship between generic context and broad approaches that work in these contexts.
- 3) **Diversity:** The third principle follows from the importance of context and this is the recognition that rather than there being a single best way of putting research into use there is likely to be a wide diversity. This, in conjunction with that of the context-specific nature of this process, mean that the analysis must focus first on exploring the range of ways of using research for innovation and then trying to understand the circumstances (social and market niches) when broad categories of approaches are appropriate.
- 4) Agency: The fourth principle relates to the recognition that innovation is a social process, whereby individuals and organisations respond to challenges and opportunities. Classic innovation studies have pinpointed this as the role of the company innovating in response to the market. More accurately it is the role of entrepreneurship (in its many forms) driving innovation to achieve various market, social or environmental gains. In understanding how research is put into use a critical analytical perspective is the identification of the individuals and organisations through whose agency innovation takes place. This is also analytically important in terms of understanding the governance patterns that accompany entrepreneurs (some seeking profit, some seeking social and environmental change) and which determine the distribution aspects of innovation impact (Hall, 2010).

- 5) **Temporality:** The fifth principle responds to the observation that innovation involves different phases and that different approaches to it are required at different points of time as the innovation trajectory unfolds. Analytically this is important, not because it necessarily means there is a sequence of modes of innovation, but because it simply recognises that certain approaches and interventions are going to be important for putting research into use at different points in time during an innovation trajectory.
- 6) Outcomes at Multiple Levels: The sixth principle reflects the idea that innovation involves an interlinked set of adaptations throughout the techno-institutional regime i.e., technical and institutional changes at the local level, but also at the systems level, which allows for wider-scale local level changes. Since, in theory, regime changes can take place through the learning arising from both successes and failures in local innovation process, one analytical implication is that welfare outcomes are not a useful indicator of impact (at least not in the immediate term). Instead impact of programmes is best tracked through changes in the techno-institutional regime. The logical conclusion of this analytical principle is that welfare changes can only be measured at a population level once these changes have been in place for some time. A useful way to analyse this may be to identify the extent to which initiatives and projects are disrupting the dominant techno-institutional regime for example, the promotion of microseed and fertiliser packs, causing an industry-wide change in marketing strategies.

5. REORGANISING THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AGRICULTURAL RESEARCH AND INNOVATION

Over the last 30 years the critique of research without innovation has led to the suggestion of a range of alternative and complementary ways of organising innovation. These deploy research in different ways and to varying extents. As we have already been at pains to point out, these are not presented as competing approaches, but rather as an illustration of the sorts of perspectives that are starting to impinge on the common policy narrative. It is also important to note that these are not mutually exclusive options, but that there is much overlap. What the following highlights is the diversity of ways of organising agricultural innovation that have been discussed in the literature on the topic.

Participatory Technology Development: Farmers should be at the centre of the innovation process as they have superior knowledge of their production and social context. The role of research is peripheral, although Biggs (1990) points to a number of variants of participatory research with different degrees of farmer involvement and different roles for research (Chambers et al, 1989, but also Scoones et al, 2009). Falling within this approach are many variants — client-orientated breeding (Witcombe et al, 2006), Farmer Field Schools (Röling and van de Fliert 1994; Van den Berg, 2004).

Promotion of Local Innovation: The Honeybee network (http://www.sristi.org/hbnew/) of Anil Gupta in India pioneered the idea that rural communities are the primary sources of agricultural innovation and there are untapped innovations that can be promoted more widely. The international network known by its acronym Prolinnova (http://www.prolinnova.net/) is another variant of this perspective and sees the role of research as sometimes in the validation of farmer technologies as well as in the form of support services to local innovation (Sanginga et al, 2008)

Innovation Governance: The voice of poor communities is not heard in agricultural science and technology planning. Power dynamics are skewed towards vested interests in both the scientific community and the corporate world. Remedies include the establishment of citizen panels, citizen juries and the expansion of participation in foresight and scenario planning exercises that address the power dynamics in research, technology and innovation (Leach et al, 2005; Fairhead and Leach, 2004, Sussex Manifesto, 2010).

Multiple Sources of Innovation: Knowledge needed for innovation does not just come from research but from multiple sources, including farmers, but also the private sector. Arrangements linking different sources of knowledge are highly dependent on historical and socio-political contexts (Biggs, 1990). If these links can be strengthened innovation will proceed and research will be more effective.

Nurturing Promising Innovation Processes: Markets — and the opportunities they present to poor people — are leading the emergence of new types of innovation processes and products. There are also innovation processes that are invisible to research and corporate communities due to alternative professional views of excellence and success — e.g., Systems of Rice Intensification or SRI (Shambhu Prasad, 2006), treadle pumps (Hall et al, 2007), etc. These are described variously as bottom-of-the-pyramid innovation (Prahalad, 2004), bottom-up bottom-line business models (Hall et al, 2010) below-the-radar innovation (Kaplinsky et al, 2009). All of this suggests that the role of policy is not to orchestrate innovation processes and capacities. Rather, it is to scan for emerging capacities and processes with social significance and support their expansion.

Innovation Capacity Building: The rate limiting step in technical change is not technology development or promotion, *per se*, but the degree of development of innovation capacity. This capacity is viewed in a systems sense as the behaviours of loose networks of innovation-related players and the institutional and policy settings that shape their behaviour and evolution. Interventions focus on exploring how these networked capacities can be developed through experimentation and learning (Hall et al, 2007).

Multiple Roles for Research: There are many different roles for research in the innovation process (Hall, 2005). Sometimes it is a source of creativity, supplying new technologies, approaches or policies (the common view). Sometimes, it is a responsive, problem-solving source of expertise. Other times it is a way of structuring learning around broad problem areas such as health or environment. In turn, each role requires different configurations of the wider innovation process in which research is embedded (Hall, 2008).

Public-Private Sector Partnerships: The private sector has not played an adequate role with regards to agricultural research and allied activities. It sometimes has research expertise of its

own. It also has incentives, structures and mechanisms to deliver demanded technologies to consumers (farmers, but also others in the value chain). A greater role for the private sector in innovation can be achieved by providing incentives for partners (Byerlee and Echeverría, 2002) and by developing social capital between companies and other elements of the agricultural innovation system (Hall, 2006).

Financing Innovation: Financial resources are key incentives for innovation and, increasingly, are being used to encourage the development of new partnership configurations around specific problem areas and research products. Innovation prize funds, public buy-back for privately-developed products, challenge funds and venture capital-type arrangements are examples of this (Sonne, 2010).

Communication: Research products need to be processed into forms suited to different audiences and made accessible through databases. This is particularly important for policy-orientated research, where concise and timely information can play a critical role in decision-making. In the wider innovation process communication is increasingly viewed as a means of intermediation between different players and viewpoints and less as a tool for transferring information (Leeuwis and Pyburn, 2002). This has highlighted the importance of an intermediation or role for innovation brokers to act as connectors between different parts of an innovation system.

None of these is superior and rather than being seen as competing approaches they should be seen as overlapping and complementary configurations that embed research into the innovation process in different circumstances and at different points in time. Recent thinking on agricultural innovation stresses the importance of expanding this repertoire and diversity of innovation configurations, arguing that all of these are needed to tackle an expanding set of challenges and opportunities faced by the agricultural sector (Hall, 2009).

Perhaps notable by its absence from this list is innovation systems as a clearly delineated approach. As has been discussed innovation systems is simply a heuristic to reveal the complex nature of innovation as a socially-embedded process of learning and change. None of the above falls outside what this way of thinking would value as a valid mode of innovation in a larger repertoire of approaches. The question of research into use is not whether any of the above is a better way to get research into use. Instead, the research

question for RIU is when, and under what circumstances, do these different approaches become more or less useful in making the best use of agricultural research as a policy instrument for development.

6. A TYPOLOGY OF WAYS OF ORGANISING AGRICULTURAL RESEARCH FOR INNOVATION: INNOVATION NARRATIVES

To create a manageable set of operational options a set of stylised typologies or innovation narratives has been distilled into the range of modes of enabling innovation that are discussed in current literature. The term narrative is used here in the sense of a common policy narrative that becomes an accepted way of doing things (Keeley and Scoones, 2003). The purpose of these narratives is to help identify which modes of innovation are being used to put research into use and to aid comparative analysis of these in different circumstances. In other words, the narratives are a device for categorising the main ways in which agricultural research is being organising evidence.

Innovation Narratives

- 1) **Poor User-Led Innovation.** Approaches that place poor farmers and consumers at the centre of the innovation process as they have superior knowledge of their production and social context. *Examples*: participatory research; participatory plant breeding; and local innovation support programmes.
- 2) Public-Private Partnership-Led Innovation. Approaches that seek to deploy the expertise, resources and entrepreneurial perspectives of the private sector in an alliance with public actors and policies. *Examples*: research and development alliances; private companies supplying goods and services; business incubation.
- 3) Capacity Development-Led Innovation. Approaches with a focus on institutional and network development with a view to enhancing innovation system capacity. *Examples*: innovation platforms; network strengthening initiatives; innovation brokering; policy dialogue platforms and processes.
- 4) Below-the-Radar-Led Innovation. Approaches that seek to nurture emerging innovation models that focus on the opportunities presented by large markets of poor people at the intersect of market and social entrepreneurship. *Examples*: use of social venture capital arrangements to identify and support business models that combine market-led and social entrepreneurship.
- 5) **Investment-Led Innovation.** Approaches that rely on financial incentives for innovation through a variety of operational forms. *Examples*: challenge funds; social venture capital funds.

6) Communication-Led Innovation. Approaches that use communication as an intermediation tool for technical and institutional adaptation. *Examples*: use of ICT and media to strengthen the transmission and availability of ideas to different audiences; network building; and negotiating institutional policy change at the regime level.

7. KEY QUESTIONS FOR PUBLIC POLICY AND PRIVATE INVESTMENT

International agencies, national governments — broadly, public policy — and private capital wishing to invest in activities that better link research to innovation are faced with one overarching question: Which way of organising innovation will work best under what circumstances and at what point in the innovation trajectory. Public policy further needs to answer the question of which ways for organising innovation will best deliver policy ambitions such as social development, economic growth and environmental sustainability. The private sector, on the other hand, needs to identify the approaches and circumstances under which it can achieve its objective of making profit. This can either be profit as a sole objective or in combination with social and environmental objectives, depending on the nature of the entrepreneurs involved and the business model adopted.

There is a further consideration for public. The innovation narratives presented in the previous section represent a menu of options that public policy can choose from. However, there is also an important question about how it uses these options. Figure 1 in Section 3 contrasts two main innovation trajectories. The first is an orchestrated trajectory where various public policy instruments, such as research as well as development projects and programmes, are used in an attempt to drive innovation. The second is a self-organising, opportunity-driven trajectory. In this sector case public policy plays a supportive role to initiatives that have already been started by private capital and different modes of entrepreneurship.

This means that the menu of options contained in the 6 innovation narratives can either be used in an orchestrated way or in an opportunity-driven way, supporting initiatives that are already underway (although clearly some owe their origins more to orchestrated thinking). Clearly, the six ways of organising innovation stylised in our narratives are going to be used in quite different ways, depending on whether these are deployed in an orchestrated mode or in support of opportunity-driven processes.

A wider implication of this for research on this topic is that public policy will need help to understand when it is useful to take a more orchestrated approach and when it is more appropriate to support opportunity-driven entrepreneurial activity. A research question here is the prevalence of self-organising hotspots of opportunity-driven innovation in a particular country or regional setting. For example, countries like Bangladesh, with a strong civil society tradition, have an abundance of opportunity-driven entrepreneurship with high social relevance. Ethiopia, on the other hand, which has a strong tradition of state orchestration, does not. This, therefore, provides a filter for selecting options and modes of use. The question of prevalence is not only useful for public policy but is also important for private investment planning — which circumstances is one likely to see a critical mass of investment opportunities in, for instance.

8. RESEARCH DESIGN AND QUESTIONS

One of the guiding analytical principles outlined in Section 3 is the importance of context and analytical value of undertaking comparative analysis to draw out broad patterns. To understand how the guiding analytical principles outlined in Section 4 and the innovation narratives outlined in Section 6 will be used to frame questions for a comparative investigation of ways of organising innovation it is first necessary to introduce the nature of the activities within the RIU programme.

There are three broad types of interventions in RIU, each of which has different variants within it. These are as follows:

Post-Research Project: These are known in RIU as the Asia Innovation challenge fund projects. These are modest-scale projects which build on earlier research by project teams in India, Bangladesh and Nepal. The alliances involved have often been expanded to include more non-research actors. The hypothesis behind these activities is that existing research findings can be put into use through efforts to popularise or commercialise them. Within this category are three main sub-categories of projects: Natural Resource Management Innovation, Value Chain Innovation and Plant Breeding Institutional Innovation.

Orchestration Pilots: These are known in RIU as the Africa country programmes and these operate in Sierra Leone, Nigeria, Tanzania, Rwanda, Malawi and Zambia. The projects involve specific efforts to establish mechanisms to broker alliances around opportunities. This involves the intervention of the country offices to establish innovation platforms as a device for identifying opportunities and partners. These platforms take a variety of forms in different country settings. The hypothesis behind this approach is that currently there is a missing role of brokering that is not present in the innovation support services of most countries. Piloting this role could not only broker alliances and build experience of this way of working, but it could also help persuade national policy to invest in this sort of role being played by either public or private sector organisations.

Support to Opportunity-Driven Initiatives: These are known in RIU as the African Best Bets and involve support to six enterprise-based initiatives (some are companies and some are development consortia) located in East Africa. All cases involve business models that

respond to a combination of market, technical and social opportunities. RIU support usually involves pump-priming markets of poor people for the products and services that these initiatives can then sell. The hypothesis is that by correctly identifying business models with social relevance, financial, research and technical and other modes of incubation support can help these initiatives succeed and, in the process, achieve large developmental impacts.

The research design of RIU for exploring the circumstances under which different ways of organising innovation to put research into use involves a comparative analysis stylised in Table 1 below. Note that within each of the three broad categories of RIU intervention comparative analysis will also be necessary; for example, between the different Africa country programmes. This cascading comparative analysis is illustrated in Figure 3 (see next page).

	Post Research Projects	Orchestration Pilots	Supporting Opportunity- Driven Initiatives
	(Asia challenge fund projects)	(Africa country programmes)	(Africa Best Bets)
Poor User-Led Innovation	**	*	
Public-Private Partnership/ Agro- Enterprise-Led Innovation	**	**	**
Capacity Development-Led innovation	*	**	*
Below the Radar-Led Innovation			**
Investment-Led Innovation	*	*	**
Communication-Led Innovation	*(Knowledge management)	*communication for innovation	* (Communication for innovation and knowledge management)

Table 1. Matrix of Comparative Analysis of Innovation Narratives in DifferentCategories of RIU Experiments

Contribution of evidence to innovation narrative: ** = Primary * = secondary

Note: Communication as intermediation to facilitate innovation is implicit in all cases, so all will be contributing to this narrative.



Figure 3. Cascading Comparative Analysis Research Design

Within the comparative framework mentioned above, which will be used for organising evidence and undertaking comparative analysis, specific research questions need to be answered to develop that evidence. In the case of the RIU programme the project, country programmes and Best Bet initiatives will be the unit of analysis. For each a case study will be undertaken. The analytical principles outlined in Section 3 guide how those questions should be framed. Key questions for each case study are as follows:

Embedding: What role does research play in the initiative? Has it already been completed or is research continuing in parallel? What is its focus and has it changed? Is research used for technical backstopping and troubleshooting? How is research linked to the initiative; as a partner and collaborator or as a paid-for service provider? Is the initiative led by a researcher who now plays a championing or entrepreneurial role?

Context: What is the niche that the initiative is located in? This may be a market niche; for example, the growing demand for traditional food in African urban areas. It may be a technological niche; for example, the development of new bio-control agents. It may be an institutional niche; for example, the degree of social organisation or a strong history of

collaborative action. Or it may be a policy niche; for example, policy liberalisation for new forms of microfinancing. Or it may be a combination of all of these.

Diversity: Choosing from the menu of options in the six innovation narratives, what modes of organising innovation are dominant? If one is more important than the others how has this changed over time and why? Are these modes of innovation being used as part of an orchestrated initiative or are they pragmatic practices arising from different forms for entrepreneurship and associated business models? How pervasive are these business models and do they offer the opportunity for private investment or blended public-private sector investments? Are there any notable features about the way they are being used for specific purposes — players involved, ways of working, choice of partners, etc.? What factors and actions support different modes of innovation? What factors and actions impede them?

Agency: Who is driving or championing the initiative and for what purposes — profit, social development or environmental sustainability, for example? In cases where champions are pursuing a combination of these objectives how do they manage the trade-offs? What are the specific activities that are undertaken by these champions to operationalise the mode of innovation they are deploying? What tasks and skills are required? Are there differences apparent in orchestrated pilots compared to opportunity-driven initiatives?

Temporality: What is the history and evolution of the initiative and what shaped this evolution? What stage of the innovation trajectory has it reached? Are initiatives and business models at the point of being financially sustainable or will they need further incubation? Will they need to rely on a blend of market-based and public purse revenues? What are the specific characteristics of this current phase and how to these relate to the modes of innovation that are being deployed? Are there any roadblocks currently or expected in the near future, which are likely to shape the future trajectory?

Outcomes at Multiple Levels: What has been the intended economic, social and/or environmental outcome of the initiative? Is there any evidence that it can achieve any of these outcomes? What changes in the techno-institutional regime does the initiative need to achieve for longer term and/or wider scale success? Is there any evidence that the initiative is disrupting the dominant or current techno-institutional regime? What strategies have been used to achieve this disruption and what are the indicators of this change?

To illustrate what this research design will look like in practice the following table (Table 3) presents what has been seen so far in RIU. It is anticipated that this list of niches will be expanded as RIU's innovation studies proceed. What is already apparent at this early stage is that no *one* approach outlined in the innovation narratives detailed in Section 6 will fit in any *one* niche. Rather, we expect to see a bundling of these different approaches. The main output of RIU's research will be a ready-reckoner to help planners and private investors make choices cognisant of both the approaches needed as well as the risks involved and the likely returns in terms of both financial rewards and social impact.

Market, Social, Technical, Institutional and Policy Niches	Bundles of Innovation Approaches
Strong urban demand for traditional foods	Orchestration Pilots : Private sector supplying production inputs to farmers organised by the development sector. E.g., Poultry Development, Tanzania
Standards and norms in international value chains that create expertises and services applicable to poor farmers	Supporting Opportunity-Led Initiatives : Private companies sell products and services to poor markets incubated with public funds and development organisation assistance. E.g., Real IPM, bio-control of striga, Kenya
Upgrading of traditional commodity markets	Orchestration Pilots and Supporting Opportunity-Led Initiatives: Intermediary organisations from the public and private sectors brokering access to private sector- organised input and output markets. Policy lobbying by the private sector. E.g., Cowpea and soybean, Nigeria; FIPS's small seed and fertiliser packs in East Africa
Policy windows associated with reform of tertiary education	Supporting Opportunity-Led Initiatives: University graduate scheme that promotes business-led technical services. E.g., Sleeping sickness control in Uganda
Increasing effective demand of large numbers of poor people for goods and services	Usually Supporting Opportunity-Led Initiatives: Public and private sectors invest in pro-poor business models that rely on

Table 2:

	user-led models of innovation. E.g., Real IPM; FIPS in East Africa; Fish seed in Asia; Client-Orientated Breeding in Asia
Value chains with governance for ethical niche markets	Supporting Opportunity-Led Initiatives: Private and development sectors partner with producer-owned enterprises to link to lucrative markets. E.g., Value chain development projects in India and Nepal
High degree of social organisation for development purposes	Supporting Opportunity-Led Initiatives: Development and private sectors partner to build on the existence of groups of poor people organised for different purposes. E.g., Microfinance for innovation in India
Social capital from historically-developed, multi-sector alliances for development purposes	Both Supporting Opportunity-Led Initiatives and Post-Research Projects: Reconfiguration of consortia for public good mobilises public, private and development actors, resources and services. E.g., Army worm control, East Africa; Flood Plain Management, Bangladesh

9. CONCLUSION

This paper sets out an analytical framework for doing research on the question of how to use agricultural research for innovation and impact. It holds out the promise of being able to provide some practical help to research and development planners who wish to extract better impact from investments in agricultural research and allied activities. The analytical framework presented here will not deliver the best way to do this. However, it will help planners select the range of options needed under different circumstances. This would be a major improvement over the 'universal' solutions to the problem of research into use that have been so common in the past and which have failed so dismally to deliver impact.

REFERENCES:

Alston, J.M., Pardey, P.G. (1998). "Principles for public investment in agricultural and natural resources research", in Persley, G. (Eds.), *Investment Strategies for Agriculture and Natural Resources*, CABI Publishing, Wallingford, PA, pp.221-48.

Biggs, S.D. (2006). Learning from the Positive to Reduce Rural Poverty: Institutional Innovations in Agricultural and Natural Resources Research and Development. Paper prepared for the Impact Assessment Workshop organised by the CGIAR Systems wide Program on Participatory Research and Gender Analysis for Technology Development and Institutional Innovation (PRGA) and the International Maize and Wheat Improvement Center (CIMMYT), October 19–21, 2005 at CIMMYT Headquarters, Mexico.

Biggs, S.D., (1990). A Multiple Source of Innovation Model of Agricultural Research and Technology Promotion. *World Development 18* (11), pp 1481-1499.

Biggs, S.D. (1995). Farming Systems Research and Rural Poverty: Relationships between Context and Content, *Agricultural Systems* 47, pp.161-174.

Biggs, S.D., (1990). A Multiple Source of Innovation Model of Agricultural Research and Technology Promotion. *World Development 18* (11), pp 1481-1499.

Biggs, S.D. and Smith, S. (2003). A Paradox of Learning in Project Cycle Management and the Role of Organizational Culture, *World Development*, <u>Volume 31, Issue 10</u>, October 2003, Pages 1743-1757.

Biggs, S.D., and Smith, G. (1998): Beyond Methodologies: Coalition-Building for Participatory Technology Development, *World Development, Vol. 26*, No. 2, pp. 239-248.

Byerlee, D., Alex, G.E. (1998). *Strengthening National Agricultural Research Systems: Policy Issues and Good Practice*. World Bank, Washington, D.C.

Byerlee, D and. Echeverria, R.G. (2002) Agricultural Research Policy in an Era of Privatization: Introduction and Overview. In Byerlee, D. and R.G. Echeverria (eds) *Agricultural Research Policy in an Era of Privatization: Experiences from the Developing World*. CABI, pp. 300.

Caniels, MCJ, Romijn HA (2006). Strategic Niche Management as an Operational Tool for Sustainable Innovation: Guidelines for Practice. Faculty of Management Sciences (MW), Open University of Netherlands (OUNL) and Eindhoven Centre for Innovation Studies, Department of Technology Management, Eindhoven University of Technology (TUE), Netherlands,

Caniels, M. C. J., Romijn, H. A., & Wildt, D. R.-D. (2006). Can Business Development Services practitioners learn from theories of innovation and services marketing? Development in Practice, 16(5), 425-440.

Chambers, R. and Ghildyal, B. (1985). Agricultural Research for Resource Poor Framers — the Farmer First and Last Model. *Agricultural Administration*, 20: 1-30.

Chambers, R., Pacey, A. and Thrupp, L-A. (eds.) (1989). *Farmer First: Farmer Innovation and Agricultural Research*, IT Publications, London.

Clark, N., Chataway, J., Hanlin, R., Kale, D., Kaplinsky, R., Muraguri, L., Papaioannou, T., Robbins, P. and Wamae, W. (2009) Below the Radar: What Does Innovation in the Asian Driver Economies Have to Offer other Low Income EconomiesINNOGEN Working Paper No.69, http://oro.open.ac.uk/15241/1/Innogenwp69.pdf (14 September 2009)

Clark, N, G., Hall, A.J., Rasheed Sulaiman V., Guru Naik (2003). "Research as Capacity Building: The case of an NGO-facilitated Post-Harvest Innovation System for the Himalayan Hills". *World Development*, Vol. 31, No. 11, pp 1845-1863.

Clark, N.G. (1995). The Interactive Nature of Knowledge Systems: Some Implications for the Third World. *Science and Public Policy*, 22(August).

Daniel N. Dalohoun, Andrew Hall and Paul Van Mele (2009). "Entrepreneurship as driver of a 'Self-Organizing System of Innovation': The case of NERICA in Benin". The International Journal of Technology Management and Sustainable Development, Volume 8 (2), December 2009, 87-102.

Dormon, E.N.A., Leeuwis, C., Fiadjoe, F.Y., Sakyi-Dawson, O. & Huis, A. van (2007). Creating space for innovation: the case of cocoa production in the Suhum-Kraboa-Coalter district of Ghana. International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability, 5(2&3), 232-246.

Edquist, C. (1997). Systems of Innovation Technologies, Institutions and Organizations. London: W.W. Norton.

Ekboir, J. (2003). Why Impact Analysis should not be used for Research Evaluation and what the Alternatives are. *Agricultural Systems*, 78, 213-241.

Engel, P. (1997). *The Social Organisation of Innovation: A Focus on Stakeholder Interaction*. Royal Tropical Institute, The Netherlands.

Fairhead, J. and Leach, M. (2004). Science, Society and Power: Environmental Knowledge and Policy in West Africa and the Caribbean. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge. University Press.

Freeman, C. (1995). The 'National System of Innovation' in Historical Perspective, Cambridge Journal of Economics, Vol. 19, No. 1, pp. 5-24.

Freeman, C. (1991), 'Japan: a New National System of Innovation', in G. Eliasson, 'Modelling the Experimentally Organised Economy', Journal of Economic Behaviour and Organisation, 16 (1–2) July, pp.153–82.

Freeman C (1987) Technology and Economic Performance; Lessons from Japan, London, UK; Pinter, 342 pp

Fukuda-Parr, S., Lopes, C., Malik, K. (eds). (2002). *Capacity for Development: New Solutions to old Problems*. UNDP, New York and Earthscan, London.

Gittinger, J.P. (1982). *Project Evaluation: Economic Analysis of Agricultural Projects*, Economic Development Institute, International Bank for Reconstruction and Development.

Griliches, Z. (1958). Research costs and social return: Hybrid corn and related innovations. *Journal of Political Economy* 66: 419-431

Hall, Andy (2010). "Entrepreneurs: What Sort do we Really Need?" LINK Look Editorial, LINK LOOK June 2010, LINK: Hyderabad, India.

Hall, A.J. (2009). "Challenges to Strengthening Agricultural Innovation Systems: Where Do We Go From Here?" In Ian Scoones, Robert Chambers & John Thompsons' (Eds.) *Farmer First Revisited: Farmer-led Innovation for Agricultural Research and Development*, pp. 30-38, Practical Action: United Kingdom.

Hall, A.J. (2009). "Better Research Communication: Will it Enhance Innovation and Impact?" LINK Look Editorial, LINK News Bulletin Feb-March 2009, LINK: Hyderabad, India.

Hall, A.J. (2006). "Public-Private Sector Partnerships in a System of Agricultural Innovation: Concepts and Challenges". *International Journal of Technology Management and Sustainable Development*. Vol. 5, No. 1.

Hall, A.J. (2005). "Capacity development for agricultural biotechnology in developing countries: an innovation systems view of what it is and how to develop it". *Journal of International Development*. Vol 19, No.5, pp. 611-630.

Hall, A.J., Clark, N. and A. Frost (2010 Forthcoming). Bottom-up Bottomline: The Emergence of Development-Relevant Enterprises in East Africa and their Relevance for Agricultural Innovation. UNU-MERIT discussion paper series. United Nations University-Maastricht Economic and social Research and training centre on Innovation and Technology: Maastricht, The Netherlands.

Hall, A. and Dijkman, J. (2009). "Will a time of plenty for agricultural research help to feed the world?" LINK Look Editorial, LINK News Bulletin November-December 2009, LINK: Hyderabad, India.

Hall, A., Sulaiman, R.V., and Bezkorowajnyj (2007). Reframing Technical Change: Livestock Fodder Scarcity Revisited as Innovation Capacity Scarcity. ILRI/UNU-MERIT.

Hall, A., N. Clark & Guru Naik (2007). "Technology supply chain or innovation capacity?: Contrasting experiences of promoting small scale irrigation technology in South Asia" UNU-MERIT Working Paper Series #2007-014, United Nations University-Maastricht Economic and social Research and training centre on Innovation and Technology: Maastricht, The Netherlands.

Hall, A.J., Rasheed Sulaiman V., Clark, N.G., Yoganand B. (2003). From Measuring Impact to Learning Institutional Lessons: An Innovation Systems Perspective on Improving the Management of International Agricultural Research, *Agricultural Systems*, vol. 78, no. 2, 213-241.

Hall, A.J., Clark, N.G., Rasheed Sulaiman V., and Sarah Taylor (2002). "Institutional Learning Through Technical Projects: Horticultural Technology R&D Systems in India". *The International Journal of Technology Management and Sustainable Development*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 25-39.

Hall A.J., M.V.K. Sivamohan, N. Clark, S. Taylor and G. Bockett. (2001). "Why Research Partnerships Really Matter: Innovation Theory, Institutional Arrangements and Implications for the Developing New Technology for the Poor". *World Development*, Vol. 29, No. 5 pp. 783-797.

Hall A.J., M.V.K. Sivamohan, N. Clark, S. Taylor and G. Bockett (1998). "Institutional Developments in Indian Agricultural R&D Systems: The Emerging Patterns of Public and Private Sector Activity". *Science, Technology and Development, Vol. 16, No. 3, pp. 51-76.*

Hammond, S., Royal, C. (Eds.), (1998). *Lessons from the Field: Applying Appreciative Inquiry*. Plano, TX: Practical Press, Inc.

Horton, D. and Mackay, R. (2003). Expanding the use of Impact Assessment and Evaluation in International Agricultural Reseach. *Agricultural Systems*, Volume 78, issue 2.

Juma, C., Srinivas, S. and Mizuno, E. (2004). Science, Technology and Innovation: Challenges and Opportunities for Implementing the Millennium Development Goals. Report for Task Force on Science, Technology and Innovation, UN Millennium Project, February 2004.

Kaplinsky R., J. Chataway, N. Clark, R. Hanlin, D. Kale, L. Muraguri, T. Papaioannou, P. Robbins and W. Wamae (2010). "Below The Radar: What Does Innovation in Emerging Economies Have To Offer Other Low Income Economies?" International Journal of Technology Management and Sustainable Development, Vol. 8(3).

Keeley, J. and Scoones, I. (2003). Understanding Environmental Policy Processes: Cases from Africa. Earthscan: UK.

Kemp, René (1998). Regime shifts in sustainability through processes of niche formation. The approach of strategic niche management, *Technology Analysis and Strategic Management*, 10 (2), 175-195

Kemp, R., Schot, J. and Hoogma, R. (1998) 'Regime Shifts to Sustainability through Processes of Niche Formation: the Approach of Strategic Niche Management', *Technology Analysis and Strategic Management* 0.2: 175-195

Klerkx, L.W.A., Aarts, M.N.C., Leeuwis, C. (2010). Adaptive <u>Management in Agricultural</u> <u>Innovation Systems</u>: The <u>Interactions Between Innovation Networks</u> and their <u>Environment</u>. *Agricultural Systems*, 103 (6). pp. 390-400.

Klerkx, L. Hall, A. and Leeuwis, C. (2009). "Strengthening Agricultural Innovation Capacity: Are Innovation Brokers the Answer?", International Journal of Agricultural Resources, Governance and Ecology, Vol. 8, Nos. 5/6, pp. 409-438.

Leach, M., Scoones, I. and Wynne B. (eds.) (2005). *Science and Citizens: Globalization and the Challenge of Engagement*. Zed Press, London and NY.

Leeuwis, C. (2005). From agricultural extension to communication for innovation. *In: Knowledge transfer in cattle husbandry : new management practices, attitudes and adaptation / Kuipers, Abele, Klopcic, Marija, Thomas, Cled, . - Wageningen : Wageningen Academic Publishers, (EAAP publication 117).*

Leeuwis, C. (With contributions by Van den Ban, A. W.) (2004), *Communication for Rural Innovation: Rethinking Agricultural Extension*, Blackwell Science/ CTA Oxford/ Wageningen, 412 pp.

Leeuwis, C. & R. Pyburn (2002) (Eds.). *Wheelbarrows full of frogs: social learning in rural resource management*. Assen: Koninklijke Van Gorcum

Lundvall, B.-Å. (ed.). 1992. National Systems of Innovation: Towards a Theory of Innovation and Interactive Learning. London: Pinter.

Mosse, D., Farrington, J., Rew, A. (1998). *Development as Process: Concepts and Methods for Working with Complexity*. London: Routledge.

Mytelka, L. (2004). "<u>Catching up in new wave technologies</u>," <u>Oxford Development Studies</u>, Taylor and Francis Journals, vol. 32(3), pages 389-405.

Mytelka, Lynn K. (2003). "<u>New Wave Technologies: Their Emergence, Diffusion and</u> <u>Impact. The Case of Hydrogen Fuel Cell Technology and the Developing World,</u>" <u>Discussion</u> <u>Papers</u> 3, United Nations University, Institute for New Technologies

Nelson, Richard R. and Sidney G. Winter (1982), *An Evolutionary Theory of Economic Change*. Belknap Press/Harvard University Press: Cambridge

Prahalad, C.K. (2004) The Fortune at the Bottom of the Pyramid: Eradicating Poverty through Profits, Upper Saddle River, NJ: Wharton School Publishing

Röling, N.G. and E. van de Fliert (1994). Transforming Extension for Sustainable Agriculture: The Case of Integrated Pest Management in Rice in Indonesia. *Agriculture and Human Values*, 11: pp. 96-108.

Salomon, M. and Engel, P. (1996). *Facilitating Innovation for Development: a RAAKS Resource Box*. Amsterdam: Royal Tropical Institute.

Sanginga, P., Waters-Bayer, A., Kaaria, S., Njuki, J. and Wettasinha, C. (2008). *Innovation Africa: Enriching Farmers' Livelihoods*, Earthscan: London, 384 pp.

Scoones, I., Chambers, R. & Thompson, J. (Eds.) (2009). *Farmer First Revisited: Farmer-led Innovation for Agricultural Research and Development*, Practical Action: United Kingdom.

C. Shambu Prasad (2006). System of Rice Intensification in India: Innovation History and Institutional Challenges. WWF-International-ICRISAT Dialogue Project.

Singer, H., Cooper, C., Desai, R. C., Freeman, C., Gish, O., Hill, S. and Oldham, G. (1970) 'Draft introductory statement for the world plan of action for the application of science and technology to development', prepared by the 'Sussex Group', Annex II in 'Science and Technology for Development: Proposals for the Second Development Decade', United Nations, Dept of Economic and Social Affairs, New York, Document ST/ECA/133.

Sonne, L. (2010). Financing Pro-Poor Entrepreneur-Based Innovation: A Review of Existing Literature. UNU-MERIT Working Paper 2010-037. Maastricht: United Nations University–Maastricht Economic and Social Research and Training Centre on Innovation and Technology.

Spencer, D., Bie, S., Blackshaw, U. and Thompson, A. (2005) Evaluation of DFID's Renewable Natural Resources Research Strategy (RNRRS), 1995-2005), (ev659s). http://www.dfid.gov.uk/Documents/publications1/evaluation/ev659s.pdf

Spielman, D. and Pandya-Lorch, R. (Eds.) (2009). Millions Fed: Proven Successes in Agricultural Development, IFPRI: Washington, D.C.

Spielman, DJ. Hartwich, F., and von Grebmer, K. (2009). *Public-private partnerships and developing-country agriculture*. In Farmer first revisited: Innovation for agricultural research and development, ed. Ian Scoons, and John Thompson. Pp. 116-124. Warwickshire, UK: Practical Action Publishing.

Spielman, David J.; Ekboir, Javier; Davis, Kristin; Cosmas M.O. Ochieng (2008). An innovation systems perspective on strengthening agricultural education and training in sub-Saharan Africa. Agricultural Systems 98(1): 1-9.

Spielman, D., Von Grebmer, K., & Hartwich, F. (2007). Sharing Science, Building Bridges, and Enhancing Impact. Public–Private Partnerships in the CGIAR. Washington: IFPRI.

Spielman, D., & von Grebmer, K. (2006). Public–Private Partnerships in International Agricultural Research: An Analysis of Constraints. The Journal of Technology Transfer, 31(2), 291-300.

Spielman, D. (2005). Innovation Systems Perspectives on Developing Country Agriculture. ISNAR Discussion Paper #2, IFPRI: Washington, D.C.

Standing, H. and Taylor, P. (2007). "Whose Knowledge Counts? Development Studies Institutions and Power Relations in a Globalised World", IDS Bulletin, Vol. 38, No. 2, pp. 79-85.

Stirling, A. (2009). 'Participation, Precaution and Reflexive Governance for Sustainable Development', chapter in A. Jordan, N. Adger (eds) Governing Sustainability, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Van den Berg, H. (2004). *IPM Farmer Field Schools: A Synthesis of 25 Impact Evaluations*. Rome: Global IPM Facility, FAO, 53 pp.

J.R. Witcombe, S. Gyawali, S. Sunwar, B.R. Sthapit and K.D. Joshi (2006). Participatory Plant Breeding is Better Described as Highly Client-Oriented Plant Breeding. II. Optional Farmer Collaboration in the Segregating Generations. *Experimental Agriculture*, 42:1: 79-90, Cambridge University Press.

World Bank (2006). Enhancing Agricultural Innovation: How to go beyond the Strengthening of Research Systems. Economic Sector Work report. The World Bank: Washington DC pp. 149.

The UNU-MERIT WORKING Paper Series

- 2010-01 Endogenous Economic Growth through Connectivity by Adriaan van Zon and Evans Mupela
- 2010-02 Human resource management and learning for innovation: pharmaceuticals in Mexico by Fernando Santiago
- 2010-03 Understanding multilevel interactions in economic development by Micheline Goedhuys and Martin Srholec
- 2010-04 The Impact of the Credit Crisis on Poor Developing Countries and the Role of China in Pulling and Crowding Us Out by Thomas H.W. Ziesemer
- 2010-05 Is there complementarity or substitutability between internal and external R&D strategies? by John Hagedoorn and Ning Wang
- 2010-06 Measuring the Returns to R&D by Bronwyn H. Hall, Jacques Mairesse and Pierre Mohnen
- 2010-07 Importance of Technological Innovation for SME Growth: Evidence from India by M. H. Bala Subrahmanya, M. Mathirajan and K. N. Krishnaswamy
- 2010-08 Economic Adversity and Entrepreneurship-led Growth: Lessons from the Indian Software Sector by Suma Athreye
- 2010-09 Net-immigration of developing countries: The role of economic determinants, disasters, conflicts, and political instability by Thomas H.W. Ziesemer
- 2010-10 Business and financial method patents, innovation, and policy by Bronwyn H. Hall
- 2010-11 Financial patenting in Europe by Bronwyn H. Hall, Grid Thoma and Salvatore Torrisi
- 2010-12 The financing of R&D and innovation by Bronwyn H. Hall and Josh Lerner
- 2010-13 Occupation choice: Family, Social and Market influences by Ezequiel Tacsir
- 2010-14 Choosing a career in Science and Technology by Ezequiel Tacsir
- 2010-15 How novel is social capital: Three cases from the British history that reflect social capital by Semih Akcomak and Paul Stoneman
- 2010-16 Global Players from Brazil: drivers and challenges in the internationalization process of Brazilian firms by Flavia Carvalho, Ionara Costa and Geert Duysters
- 2010-17 Drivers of Brazilian foreign investments technology seeking and technology exploiting as determinants of emerging FDI by Flavia Carvalho, Geert Duysters and Ionara Costa
- 2010-18 On the Delivery of Pro-Poor Innovations: Managerial Lessons from Sanitation Activists in India by Shyama V. Ramani, Shuan SadreGhazi and Geert Duysters
- 2010-19 Catching up in pharmaceuticals: a comparative study of India and Brazil by Samira Guennif and Shyama V. Ramani
- 2010-20 Below the Radar: What does Innovation in Emerging Economies have to offer other Low Income Economies? by Raphael Kaplinsky, Joanna Chataway, Norman Clark, Rebecca Hanlin, Dinar Kale, Lois Muraguri, Theo Papaioannou, Peter Robbins and Watu Wamae
- 2010-21 Much ado about nothing, or sirens of a brave new world? MNE activity from developing countries and its significance for development by Rajneesh Narula
- 2010-22 From trends in commodities and manufactures to country terms of trade by Thomas H.W. Ziesemer
- 2010-23 Using innovation surveys for econometric analysis by Jacques Mairesse and Pierre Mohnen
- 2010-24 Towards a New Measurement of Energy Poverty: A Cross-Community Analysis of Rural Pakistan by Bilal Mirza and Adam Szirmai
- 2010-25 Discovery of the flower industry in Ethiopia: experimentation and coordination by Mulu Gebreeyesus and Michiko Iizuka
- 2010-26 CSR and market changing product innovations: Indian case studies by Shyama V. Ramani and Vivekananda Mukherjee
- 2010-27 How firms innovate: R&D, non-R&D, and technology adoption by Can Huang, Anthony Arundel and Hugo Hollanders

- 2010-28 Sure Bet or Scientometric Mirage? An Assessment of Chinese Progress in Nanotechnology by Can Huang and Yilin Wu
- 2010-29 Convergence of European regions: a reappraisal by Théophile T. Azomahou, Jalal El ouardighi, Phu Nguyen-Van and Thi Kim Cuong Pham
- 2010-30 Entrepreneurship and the National System of Innovation: What is Missing in Turkey? by Elif Bascavusoglu-Moreau
- 2010-31 Keeping the eclectic paradigm simple: a brief commentary and implications for ownership advantages by Rajneesh Narula
- 2010-32 Brazilian Aerospace Manufacturing in Comparative Perspective: A Brazil/USA Comparison of Output and Productivity by Daniel Vertesy and Adam Szirmai
- 2010-33 *Economic restructuring and total factor productivity growth: Tunisia over the period 1983-*2001 by Sofiane Ghali and Pierre Mohnen
- 2010-34 Impact of government support on R&D and innovation by Abraham Garcia and Pierre Mohnen
- 2010-35 Product, process and organizational innovation: drivers, complementarity and productivity effects by Michael Polder, George van Leeuwen, Pierre Mohnen and Wladimir Raymond
- 2010-36 Entrepreneurship Development and the Role of Economic Transition in Entrepreneurial Activities in China by Ying Zhang and Geert Duysters
- 2010-37 Pro-Poor, Entrepreneur-Based Innovation and it's Role in Rural Development by Lina Sonne
- 2010-38 Financing pro-poor entrepreneur-based innovation: A review of existing literature by Lina Sonne
- 2010-39 India's Rural Financial System: Does it Support Pro-Poor Innovation? by Lina Sonne
- 2010-40 *How effective are level-based R&D tax credits? Evidence from the Netherlands* by Boris Lokshin and Pierre Mohnen
- 2010-41 Analysing Multidimensional Poverty in Guinea: A Fuzzy Set Approach by Fatoumata Lamarana Diallo
- 2010-42 Bottom-up, Bottom-line: Development-Relevant Enterprises in East Africa and their Significance for Agricultural Innovation by Andy Hall, Norman Clark and Andy Frost
- 2010-43 Assessing Innovations in International Research and Development Practice by Laxmi Prasad Pant
- 2010-44 Research Into Use: Investigating the Relationship between Agricultural Research and Innovation by Andy Hall, Jeroen Dijkman and Rasheed Sulaiman V.